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Senate Committee on Labor and Regulatory Reform 

2021 Senate Bill 267 

Senator Tim Carpenter Testimony 

 

Chairman Nass, and members of the Senate Committee on Labor and Regulatory Reform, I 

would like to thank you for scheduling this public hearing today to discuss 2021 Wisconsin Senate Bill 

267 which would provide a temporary tax exemption for unemployment compensation.  

 This bill would exempt, for state income tax purposes, the first $10,200 of Unemployment 

Compensation benefits that an individual received for tax years 2020 and 2021. This exemption would be 

limited to those individuals whose federal adjusted gross income is less than $150,000. This would be in 

line with the exemption created at the federal level in the American Rescue Plan Act. 

 2020 was one of the hardest years in our memory. The Coronavirus pandemic has created the 

deadliest year in American history, and the economic effects have been devastating. After having lost 

their job through no fault of their own, many Wisconsinites needed to rely on our state’s unemployment 

system for the first time. We have all heard the difficult situations that families have faced, and this bill is 

one way that we can help reduce the burden that they have had to bear during these difficult times. 

 Many programs were created to address the economic turmoil that our state and nation faced 

during the past year, including new unemployment programs such as Pandemic Unemployment 

Assistance. Programs were also created to aid businesses that were facing new and difficult hurdles as 

they learned to navigate a new business environment and saw declining patronage.  

Earlier this year, the legislature followed the lead of the federal government in creating a tax 

exemption for the funding provided by several programs that were designed to aid struggling businesses, 

such as the Paycheck Protection Program. When added together, the total fiscal effect of exempting those 

programs is currently estimated to be $484.9 million. To provide a similar exemption to the 

unemployment benefits that Wisconsinites relied upon during the same uncertain times would cost the 

state $121 million for tax year 2020, and is expected to be smaller for tax year 2021. 

 I believe that it would be consistent of the legislature to take the actions that we are proposing in 

Senate Bill 267, and would put our tax code in line with the federal tax code changes that were approved 

in the American Rescue Plan. Doing so would provide relief to the Wisconsinites who have faced one the 

most difficult years imaginable at an estimated average tax benefit of about $250, in addition to the effect 

that the federal tax code change has provided. 

 Thank you again for scheduling a hearing for this important piece of legislation, and allowing me 

to testify in support of Senate Bill 267. I hope that the legislature will take quick action to adopt this 

proposal in order to provide much needed relief to working families, and relieve the uncertainty that our 

state’s tax professionals are currently facing. 

 


